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comply with the requirements of this 
part. 

(b) Confidentiality. No State or local 
agency, participant, or other person 
shall intimidate, threaten, coerce, or 
discriminate against any individual for 
the purpose of interfering with any 
right or privilege under this part be-
cause that person has made a com-
plaint or formal allegation, or has tes-
tified, assisted, or participated in any 
manner in an investigation, pro-
ceeding, or hearing under this part. 
The identity of every complainant 
shall be kept confidential except to the 
extent necessary to carry out the pur-
poses of this part, including the con-
ducting of any investigation, hearing, 
or judicial proceeding. 

Subpart G—Miscellaneous 
Provisions 

§ 246.22 Administrative appeal of FNS 
decisions. 

(a) Right to appeal. When FNS asserts 
a sanction against a State agency 
under the provisions of § 246.19, the 
State agency may appeal and must be 
afforded a hearing or review by an FNS 
Administrative Review Officer. The 
right of appeal shall not apply to 
claims for repayment assessed by FNS 
against the State agency under 
§ 246.23(a). A State agency shall have 
the option of requesting a hearing to 
present its position or a review of per-
tinent documents and records includ-
ing any additional written submission 
prepared by the State agency. 

(1) FNS will send a written notice by 
Certified Mail-Return Receipt Re-
quested to the state agency or other-
wise ensure receipt of such notice by 
the agency when asserting a sanction 
against a State agency as specified in 
§ 246.19(a). 

(2) A State agency aggrieved by a 
sanction asserted against it may file a 
written request with the Director, Ad-
ministrative Review Division, U.S. De-
partment of Agriculture, Food and Nu-
trition Service, 3101 Park Center Drive, 
Alexandria, Va. 22302, for a hearing or a 
review of the record. Such request shall 
be sent by Certified Mail-Return Re-
ceipt Requested and postmarked within 
30 days of the date of receipt of the 
sanction notice. The envelope con-

taining the request shall be promi-
nently marked ‘‘REQUEST FOR RE-
VIEW OR HEARING.’’ The request 
shall clearly identify the specific FNS 
sanction(s) being appealed and shall in-
clude a photocopy of the FNS notice of 
sanction. If the State agency does not 
request a review of hearing within 30 
days of receipt of the notice, the ad-
ministrative decision on the sanctions 
will be considered final. 

(b) Acknowledgment of request. Within 
15 days of receipt by the Director of the 
Administrative Review Division of a 
request for review or hearing, the Di-
rector will provide the State agency 
with a written acknowledgment of the 
request. 

(1) The acknowledgment will include 
the name and address of the FNS Ad-
ministrative Review Officer to review 
the sanction; 

(2) The acknowledgment will also no-
tify the State agency that within 30 
days of the receipt of the acknowledg-
ment, the State agency shall submit 
three sets of the following information 
to the Administrative Review Officer— 

(i) A clear, concise identification of 
the issue(s) in dispute; 

(ii) The State agency’s position with 
respect to the issue(s) in dispute; 

(iii) The pertinent facts and reasons 
in support of the State agency’s posi-
tion with respect to the issue(s) in dis-
pute and a copy of the specific sanction 
notice provided by FNS; 

(iv) All pertinent documents, cor-
respondence and records which the 
State agency believes are relevant and 
helpful toward a more thorough under-
standing of the issue(s) in dispute; 

(v) The relief sought by the State 
agency; 

(vi) The identity of the person(s) pre-
senting the State agency’s position 
when a hearing is involved; and 

(vii) A list of prospective State agen-
cy witnesses when a hearing is in-
volved. 

(c) FNS action. (1) When a hearing is 
requested pursuant to this section, the 
Administrative Review Officer will, 
within 60 days after receipt of the 
State agency’s information, schedule 
and conduct the hearing. The State 
agency will be advised of the time, date 
and location of the hearing at least 10 
days in advance. 
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(2) When a hearing is requested, the 
FNS Administrative Review Officer 
will make a final determination within 
30 days after the hearing, and the final 
determination will take effect upon de-
livery of the written notice of this final 
decision to the State agency. 

(3) When a review is requested, the 
FNS Administrative Review Officer 
will review information presented by a 
State agency and will make a final de-
termination within 30 days after re-
ceipt of that information. The final de-
termination will take effect upon de-
livery of the written notice of this final 
decision to the State agency. 

§ 246.23 Claims and penalties. 
(a) Claims against State agencies. (1) If 

FNS determines through a review of 
the State agency’s reports, program or 
financial analysis, monitoring, audit, 
or otherwise, that any Program funds 
provided to a State agency for supple-
mental foods or nutrition services and 
administration purposes were, through 
State or local agency negligence or 
fraud, misused or otherwise diverted 
from Program purposes, a formal claim 
will be assessed by FNS against the 
State agency. The State agency shall 
pay promptly to FNS a sum equal to 
the amount of the nutrition services 
and administration funds or the value 
of supplemental foods or food instru-
ments so misused or diverted. 

(2) If FNS determines that any part 
of the Program funds received by a 
State agency; or supplemental foods, 
either purchased or donated commod-
ities; or food instruments, were lost as 
a result of thefts, embezzlements, or 
unexplained causes, the State agency 
shall, on demand by FNS, pay to FNS 
a sum equal to the amount of the 
money or the value of the supple-
mental foods or food instruments so 
lost. 

(3) The State agency shall have full 
opportunity to submit evidence, expla-
nation or information concerning al-
leged instances of noncompliance or di-
version before a final determination is 
made in such cases. 

(4) FNS will establish a claim against 
any State agency that has not ac-
counted for the disposition of all re-
deemed food instruments and cash- 
value vouchers and taken appropriate 

follow-up action on all redeemed food 
instruments and cash-value vouchers 
that cannot be matched against valid 
enrollment and issuance records, in-
cluding cases that may involve fraud, 
unless the State agency has dem-
onstrated to the satisfaction of FNS 
that it has: 

(i) Made every reasonable effort to 
comply with this requirement; 

(ii) Identified the reasons for its in-
ability to account for the disposition of 
each redeemed food instrument or 
cash-value voucher; and 

(iii) Provided assurances that, to the 
extent considered necessary by FNS, it 
will take appropriate actions to im-
prove its procedures. 

(b) Interest charge on claims against 
State agencies. If an agreement cannot 
be reached with the State agency for 
payment of its debts or for offset of 
debts on its current Letter of Credit 
within 30 days from the date of the 
first demand letter from FNS, FNS will 
assess an interest (late) charge against 
the State agency. Interest accrual 
shall begin on the 31st day after the 
date of the first demand letter, bill or 
claim, and shall be computed monthly 
on any unpaid balance as long as the 
debt exists. From a source other than 
the Program, the State agency shall 
provide the funds necessary to main-
tain Program operations at the grant 
level authorized by FNS. 

(c) Claims—(1) Claims against partici-
pants. (i) Procedures. If the State agen-
cy determines that program benefits 
have been obtained or disposed of im-
properly as the result of a participant 
violation, the State agency must estab-
lish a claim against the participant for 
the full value of such benefits. For all 
claims, the State agency must issue a 
letter demanding repayment. If full 
restitution is not made or a repayment 
schedule is not agreed on within 30 
days of receipt of the letter, the State 
agency must take additional collection 
actions until restitution is made or a 
repayment schedule is agreed on, un-
less the State agency determines that 
further collection actions would not be 
cost-effective. The State agency must 
establish standards, based on a cost 
benefit analysis, for determining when 
collection actions are no longer cost- 
effective. At the time the State agency 
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